
 The Holy Surfer

 from Rio de Janeiro





Shortly, the Olympic Games are taking off in Rio de Janeiro – but the city’s 
churches are busy with a competition of their own. Clerics and lay folk in this 
very Catholic city are running against the clock to chase miracles: Stories of 
saved lives and healings that a local saint has wrought. The church elders of Rio 
are pushing the Vatikan to declare a person called Guido Schaffer a Holy Man: a 
former seminarist, medical doctor, savior of many homeless people in the city – 
and, most Brazilian of all, a passionate surfer and sports fan. When he died 7 
years ago, taken by a wave, Catholics all over the city started to talk of his 
good deeds. The problem is: In order to canonize him, there need to be miracles. 
These are difficult to find and prove. A commission from Rome passed time in town 
to inspect the evidence. Some priests are not even wasting theirs: There already 
are statues and a shrine for “Holy Guido”. Praying leaflets and books are sold, 
showing an attractive young man on a surfboard in the waves. There is a trade in 
memorabilia. Guido’s surfboard has been locked away: The church considers it a 
reliquary. Giorgio Palmera’s photo reportage shows the Catholic Church of Rio in 
a desperate race to attract a younger crowd: After all, this sports lover and man 
of god is seen as a perfect antidote to the evangelical churches, who speak to 
the city’s young much more easily. But the report then enters the serious side of 
things. Palmera traces the footsteps of Schaffers work with the homeless and crack 
victims of Rio. He looks into the abyss of urban poverty and social inequalities 
in the Olympic town: Schaffer, the Holy Man in waiting, can indeed guide us to both 
sides of Rio – its careless beach life for the upper classes, and its underworld 
of poverty, drug abuse and despair. 

This can optionally come with a report in German, English or Portuguese by Thomas 
Fischermann, price winning journalist and author for Die ZEIT (Germany) (https://
www.torial.com/thomas.fischermann)
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